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Foreword

Cooperative monitoring measures, including on-site inspections, are now a regular
feature of international arms control agreements. The Intermediate Nuclear Forces (INF)
Treaty, the Threshold Test Ban Treaty, the Conventional Forces in Europe Treaty, the
prospective Strategic Arms Reduction Talks (START) Treaty, and the proposed Chemical
Weapons Convention all contain such measures. This new element of arms control verification
is likely to be a part of any future arms control arrangements in which the United States
becomes involved. How well prepared are we for this new era?

The Senate Foreign Relations and House Foreign Affairs Committees asked OTA to
undertake an assessment centering on the technologies and techniques of monitoring the
START Treaty. (The first report of this study, focusing on the START Treaty, was delivered
in the summer of 1990.) In its request, the Foreign Affairs Committee also called on OTA to
address the “. . . newer technologies that can be brought to bear on such cooperative
verification measures as manned on-site inspections, manned perimeter and portal monitoring,
and unmanned on-site monitoring. ” The committee added that “it would be useful to place
these technologies in the broader context of verification technologies and methods.’

Thisreport isone of OTA’ s responses to the latter request: it examines the management
of the research and development process from which the new technologies are emerging.
(Another response to the committee request, to be completed in May 1991, will take the form
of a report analyzing at length one potential cooperative monitoring measure, aerial
surveillance.) Partly as aresult of the way in which the research and development processis
managed, the allocation of research resources appears to be geared to meeting short-term needs
and solving isolated problems, rather than to pursuing long-term goals and developing
integrated verification regimes for the future. Our report identifies a range of organizational
options that might help improve the balance of research emphasis.

In preparing this report, OTA sought the assistance of many individuals and
organizations (see ‘* Acknowledgments’). We very much appreciate their contributions. As
with all OTA reports, the content remains the sole responsibility of OTA and does not
necessarily represent the views of our advisors or reviewers.
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